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Abstract
Hysterectomy is one of the most common gynaecological surgical procedures performed but there appears to be a decline in the performance of
this procedure in Ireland in recent times. We set out to establish the extent of the decline of hysterectomy and to explore possible
explanations. Data for hysterectomy for benign disease from Ireland was obtained from the Hospital In-Patient Enquiry Scheme (HIPE) section of
the Economic and Social Research Institute for the years 1999 to 2006. The total number of hysterectomies performed for benign disease showed
a consistent decline during this time. There was a 36% reduction in the number of abdominal hysterectomy procedures performed.

Introduction
Hysterectomy is defined as the surgical removal of the uterus. It is a very common surgical procedure and may also involve the removal of the
fallopian tubes, ovaries and cervix as a treatment modality for a number of gynaecological complaints. There are a number of methods of
hysterectomy, these are named according to the route of surgery and are abdominal hysterectomy (AH), vaginal hysterectomy (VH) and
laparoscopic hysterectomy (LH). Heavy menstrual bleeding (HMB) or menorrhagia is the most common benign indication for hysterectomy and is a
complaint of up to 30% of women in the later parts of menstrual life

1
. HMB affects the quality of life of many women. Many women attend their

general practitioners and it is a frequent reason for referral to gynaecology services. Hysterectomy was once considered the only suitable
surgical treatment for women suffering from HMB. Over a decade ago it was estimated that at least 60% of women presenting with HMB would have
a hysterectomy and this was often as a first line form of management

2
. However, a number of treatments have emerged as alternatives to

hysterectomy both in the form of pharmaceutical treatments and conservative surgery. Hysterectomy is a major operation requiring a number of
weeks of physical recovery and is associated with significant complications in a small number of cases. While vaginal hysterectomy and more
recently laparoscopic assisted vaginal hysterectomy remains an option for the management of conditions such as uterine prolapse among Irish
patients, there seems to have been a notable decline in the number of abdominal hysterectomies performed. We aimed to establish the extent of
the decline of hysterectomy and to explore possible explanations.   

Methods
Data for hysterectomy for benign disease from Ireland was obtained from the Hospital In-Patient Enquiry Scheme (HIPE) section of the Economic
and Social Research Institute for the years 1999 to 2006. The first year for which returns of this data was obligatory was 1999 and from 2005
the coding scheme was modified and now uses the ICD-10-AM, (The Australian Modification of ICD-10 incorporating the Australian Classification
of Health Interventions) 4th Edition (July 2004).  The coding scheme used to code diagnoses and surgical procedures prior to 2005 was the
International Classification of Diseases, 9th Revision, Clinical Modification known as ICD-9-CM. The HIPE Scheme is a computer based health
information system designed to collect medical and administrative data regarding discharges and deaths from acute hospitals.  Each HIPE
discharge record represents one episode of care and patients may have been admitted to more than one hospital with the same or different
diagnoses. 

The records therefore facilitate analyses of hospital activity rather than "incidence" of disease.  In the current study, all hysterectomies
excluding those with a diagnosis of cancer, which have individual codes depending on the method of hysterectomy, were divided into two simple
groups, abdominal (including total and subtotal) or vaginal (including laparoscopically assisted) hysterectomy.

Results
HIPE data for hysterectomy for benign disease from Ireland was obtained for the years 1999 to 2006 (Table 1). The total number of
hysterectomies performed for benign disease was 21,065 and there was a 27% reduction in total hysterectomies during this time. The figures
show a marked reduction in the number of abdominal hysterectomy procedures performed.  Abdominal hysterectomies fell from 2,134 to 1,367
during the study period, a 36% decrease while there was very little change in hysterectomy rates by the vaginal route.

Discussion
We have shown a significant decline in hysterectomy in Ireland in recent years. No remarkable decline in vaginal hysterectomy was observed and
the decline can be attributed to a reduction in abdominal hysterectomies. Similar findings have also been seen in England

3
. This decline has

coincided with the introduction of the progestogen-loaded intra uterine device (Mirenafi) and of a range of endometrial ablative techniques. 
The change in medical practice is probably attributable to concerns about morbidity, the availability of reliable alternatives and the
emergence of minimal access and short-stay procedures minimize personal disruption for patients and reduce costs. Major morbidity caused by
hysterectomy is uncommon but serious complications can occur.  In a large case series in the UK (n = 37,295), a complication rate of 3% and
1%, perioperatively and postoperatively respectively was reported

4
. A ten year retrospective review of women undergoing hysterectomy (n =

1,940) found an overall mortality rate of 1.5 per 1000 women
5
. The overall complication rate was more common for abdominal hysterectomy than

vaginal hysterectomy in this study.  Previous abdominal or pelvic surgery, previous pelvic inflammatory disease and obesity can increase the
relative risk of complications.

An important consequence of the reduction of hysterectomy rates may be the effect on obstetricians and gynaecologists in training. Most
studies on surgical competency have found a relationship between volume (of procedures performed) and outcome for hysterectomy

6,7
. Two

systematic reviews
8,9

 have looked at progestogen-releasing intra-uterine systems in the treatment of HMB and have shown a significant reduction
in menstrual loss. In one study, the levonorgestrel intra-uterine system (LNG IUS) has been compared to hysterectomy and while there was no
evidence of a change in quality of life scores, the LNG IUS treatment was more cost effective than hysterectomy, at five-years follow up

10
. We

have reported, in this journal, a massive increase in the use of the LNG IUS (Mirenafi) in Ireland over a similar time frame
11

 and a substantial
decline in the number of laparoscopic sterilisations.

Before endometrial ablation techniques became widely available in the early 1990s, recourse to a hysterectomy was the only definitive
treatment available if medical treatment did not alleviate symptoms. Since this time, a number of alternative surgical options have become
available. Both the earlier methods of endometrial ablation/resection (first generation) and the more recent methods (second generation) are
effective in the management of HMB

12,13
 but the second generation techniques are easier to learn and safer to use. A systematic review comparing

first and second generation endometrial ablation techniques and hysterectomy found that endometrial ablation techniques, in particular second
generation methods cost less but this difference decreases over time and hysterectomy resulted in more quality-adjusted life years (QALYs)

14
.

We are satisfied that the HIPE data provide a reasonable estimate of hysterectomy activity since the returns have been obligatory since 1999
and the totals are thought to represent 95% of national coverage by the Department of Health and Children. This study does not differentiate
between the different types of benign disease where hysterectomy may be indicated and the authors acknowledge that there are benign conditions
besides HMB or dysfunctional uterine bleeding (DUB) that result in hysterectomy. One weakness of this study is the lack of comparative data on
conservative surgical techniques.

In our study, declining abdominal hysterectomy rates account for the reduction in annual total hysterectomy rates. One systematic review (27
randomised controlled trials (RCTs), n = 3,643) assessed the most appropriate surgical approach for women undergoing hysterectomy for benign
gynaecological disease

15
. The study concluded that where possible, vaginal hysterectomy should be performed in preference to abdominal

hysterectomy because the recovery time is shorter and there are less infective complications postoperatively and this has been recommended in
an evidence based guideline published by the National Institute for Clinical Excellence

16
. A move towards hysterectomy by the vaginal route

does not explain the decline in hysterectomy rate as hysterectomy by the vaginal route has remained fairly static. The declining hysterectomy
rate cannot be explained by population fluctuation either as the female population has increased overall as shown in the last Census (2006).
Age related figures show an increase in women aged 25 years upwards over the last decade (www.cso.ie).

We have not examined the details of discharge diagnoses and specific age groups in our study of hysterectomy for benign disease.  It seems
likely that the greatest decline in hysterectomy would be found in those women with uncomplicated dysfunctional uterine bleeding.  Further
work is required to establish whether or not there has been a significant change in the use of hysterectomy in the management of fibroids,
endometriosis or urogenital prolapse. The decline in hysterectomy rates observed in Ireland over the past decade is clearly advantageous to
women.  It is yet another example of rapid, but evidence-based, uptake of new technologies that are having a profound effect on improving
clinical outcome, on medical training and on the cost of medical care and patients can be reassured that there are safe effective alternatives
to hysterectomy.
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